Grand Isle Supervisory Union South Hero School District

School Board Regular Meeting

Thursday, January 17, 2019 at 6:00 p.m.

Location: Folsom Education & Community Center

Agenda

Call to Order

1. Call to Order (D. Cain)	6:00 p.m.
3. Adjust the Agenda	6:01 p.m.
4. Citizens and/or Staff to be Heard	6:05 p.m.
5. Consent Agenda (Action) a. Approve the minutes from 1/3/2019	6:15 p.m.
6. Reports	6:20 p.m.
a. Principal's (S McKelvie)	
Board Business.	
Board Business. 7. Approve Bills (D. Cain) (Action)	6:30 p.m.
	6:30 p.m. 6:35 p.m.
7. Approve Bills (D. Cain) (Action)	-
7. Approve Bills (D. Cain) (Action) 8. Approve and FY 20 Budget (D. Cain) (Action) 9. Approve 2019 Annual Meeting Warning 10. Instructional Time (S. McKelvie) (Discussion)	6:35 p.m.
7. Approve Bills (D. Cain) (Action) 8. Approve and FY 20 Budget (D. Cain) (Action) 9. Approve 2019 Annual Meeting Warning	6:35 p.m. 6:45 p.m.
7. Approve Bills (D. Cain) (Action) 8. Approve and FY 20 Budget (D. Cain) (Action) 9. Approve 2019 Annual Meeting Warning 10. Instructional Time (S. McKelvie) (Discussion)	6:35 p.m. 6:45 p.m.
7. Approve Bills (D. Cain) (Action) 8. Approve and FY 20 Budget (D. Cain) (Action) 9. Approve 2019 Annual Meeting Warning 10. Instructional Time (S. McKelvie) (Discussion) 11. Other	6:35 p.m. 6:45 p.m.

Note: Executive Session: If discussion warrants, and the Board so votes, some items may be discussed in Executive Session pursuant to VSA 1 §313(a)

Discussion Items - Issues the Board needs to discuss and deliberate, but upon which no action is taken at this meeting.

Action Items - Issues that require the Board to make a decision by vote, may have been discussed over several meetings prior to this point.

Consent Items - Routine matters that need no discussion by the Board, but require Board approval. They are grouped together as a single agenda item. Background materials are provided in the Board packet to be reviewed ahead of the meeting. If there are no concerns, they are approved with a single vote. Any member can request the Board remove an item to be discussed and voted on separately. This frees up time at meetings.

Information Items [Incidental Information] - Matters the Board needs to know about, but for which no Board action is needed. The information flow is one way, from presenter to the Board. Questions for clarification are entertained as time allows.

Grand Isle Supervisory Union

South Hero School District

School Board Regular Meeting Thursday, Jan. 3. 2019, at 6 p.m.

Location: Folsom Education & Community Center

DRAFT MINUTES

Call to Order

1. Call to order at 6:02 p.m.

Introductions. In attendance:

- -Board members: David Cain, Melanie Henderson, Tim Maxham, Bentley Vaughan, Bob Chutter
- -Staff: Susan McKelvie, Michael Clark, Rob Gess, Julie Pidgeon
- -Audience: Jim Jones (LCATV)
- 2. Adjustment of Agenda

None

3. Public Comments

None

- 4. Consent Agenda (Action)
- A. Approve minutes from Dec. 20, 2018.

The minutes of the Dec. 20, 2018, meeting were approved as corrected on a voice vote. T. Maxham made a motion to approve the minutes. B. Chutter seconded the motion.

- 5. Reports
- A. Financial (R. Gess). R. Gess referred to the spending report and said budget to actuals is looking fine.
- R. Gess said the district is busy finalizing tuition numbers and has 61 of 65 students confirmed. The district is working to finalize and mail residency letters.
- R. Chutter asked how R. Gess is looking at encumbrances for salary. R. Gess said he will have that number updated by the end of January.
- D. Cain moved and B. Vaughan seconded a motion to accept the financial report. Approved on a voice vote.
- B. Superintendent's (M. Clark)
- M. Clark reported an error in FY17 Title 1 and Title 2 grant payments. The AOE notified GISU in December that the Agency of Education made an overpayment of \$180,000 in July 2017, which the GISU

will have to reimburse. M. Clark said he has contacted the AOE about this issue, and he will be meeting with AOE on Jan. 4. M. Clark noted that the Sullivan and Powers FY17 audit goes through June 2017, and this information should show up in the FY18 audit. M. Clark said this error happened at a time the district was changing business managers. D. Cain asked if the district had verified this error. M. Clark said it was checked, and he noted a mechanism in the state failed to catch it, as well as district systems. The board and Clark discussed how the overpayment was missed and what the money is typically used for. M. Henderson confirmed that this \$180,000 is in addition to the \$150,000 deficit the GISU has had over two years.

The superintendent also noted:

- -The first contract negotiations meeting is Tuesday, Jan. 8.
- -A candidate has been interviewed for professional development coaching.
- -The lawsuit involving an allegation related to the open meeting law was resolved in favor of GISU by summary judgment.
- -Two seats are up for re-election at Town Meeting the seats currently held by Bob Chutter and Tim Maxham. Petitions are due Jan. 28.
- -M. Clark said the warning for Town Meeting must be published between Jan. 24-Feb. 3.
- D. Cain commented on the lawsuit. He read from the summary judgment and said he was disappointed the lawsuit was brought in the first place and cost towns money for something that did not have merit. D. Cain said it caused a board member, Andy Julow, and a superintendent, Don Van Nostrand, to want to leave their positions. M. Clark was asked if the GISU was going to reimburse Van Nostrand and Julow for their time. He said that issue was tabled at a GISU board meeting pending the court's judgment. M. Clark said he believed it will be a topic at the next meeting. The attorney was covered through the insurance less the deductible. D. Cain said he supported reimbursing people who took time out of their day.

Board Business

6. Approval of Bills for Payment.

The bills in Batch 3192 in the amount \$29,933.91 were approved for payment on a voice vote. B. Vaughan made a motion to approve paying bills in Batch 3192 in the amount \$29,933.91. T. Maxham seconded the motion.

- 7. Review updated draft of budget. Approve budget.
- R. Gess reviewed the budget and noted all the changes the board requested had been made, as well as formula errors corrected. He noted the state has had a difficult time producing financial information from the census data. The education spending per equalized pupil is projected to be \$17,013 or 4.2% higher than this year, in the draft.
- M. Clark noted that the equalized pupil number and common level of appraisal went down, which causes tax rates to rise.

The projected tax rate would be \$1.637, or a 3.28% increase over FY19, in the draft budget.

D. Cain clarified that the equalized pupil number is based on a state calculation. It was noted the data from the state is not confirmed as it is still collecting census data.

Last year the net equalized pupil number was 214. This year the number is 207.

The CLA was over 100% last year, and this year it is 97.43%. M. Henderson expressed surprise that home values rose so much in one year. R. Gess said the CLA is based on an equalization study that is over a three-year period. D. Cain and M. Henderson both expressed their belief the number should not have changed this much.

The board asked the superintendent to speak with the town clerk about the change in the Common Level of Appraisal. B. Chutter noted that occasionally sales of unusual properties can skew that figure.

D. Cain asked R. Gess to review the projected revenue for the budget. They discussed their projection for tuition-paying students, and it was noted that projecting for 4 students was optimistic, which would lead to a deficit if 4 students do not enroll. The tax rate would rise to \$1.6497 or a 4.1% increase if the number of projected tuition-paying students is reduced to 2 from 4.

The superintendent said the total expenditure budget is only up by \$34,000 over last year, which is essential a flat spending budget. The drop in equalized pupil and in the CLA is hurting the town and resulting in the tax rate increase.

The board asked R. Gess to look at the results on the tax rate if the board budgets for 68 high school students. It would result in a budget that is \$3,652 higher than the FY19 budget. The tax rate would be \$1.635, which is 5 cents higher or a 3.2% increase. The spending per equalized pupil would be \$16,993.

B. Chutter noted in the last review of the budget there were \$200,000 in credits from the end of the bond and in the budget for benefits. R. Gess said the deficit from the GISU is one piece. B. Chutter asked for a breakdown in the increased spending. The board reviewed the budget.

Increases were noted in salary; the GISU assessment; special education; transportation; operations and maintenance.

The board asked the superintendent to provide information on how the state calculates the equalized pupil number so it can check the figure.

The board discussed views on whether to budget conservatively or not on tuition numbers. B. Chutter asked for clarification about the behavior interventionist coach position, and Principal McKelvie gave an overview of the history of the position. She noted it is a student support position, not administration. The board discussed the changing demographic needs of the student population.

- B. Chutter asked about the budget for instructional substitutes, which increased. The increase was attributed to the board's being underbudgeted in that line item and an increase in substitute pay.
- T. Maxham asked if the long-term maternity substitutes would come out in the substitute line, and it was confirmed that it would.

The board looked at two options for the annual meeting official warning. One option adds two articles to create a reserve fund for capital improvement, and to authorize the board to place unencumbered funds from FY19 in that reserve fund for capital improvement. The purpose of the fund would be to set

,

aside surplus money for capital expenditures, such as a boiler, rather than asking for a bond. It was noted that having a reserve fund evens out the spending. B. Chutter noted the town has two reserve funds for the fire department and the road department. The board discussed the merits of setting up the reserve fund. B. Chutter said it's a proactive approach to plan for future building needs. T. Maxham said the voters will want to know the types of expenses the fund would be used for. M. Henderson expressed concern about asking to set up such a fund given the tax rate.

- D. Cain asked R. Gess to provide both warnings to the board for its next meeting.
- 8. Review GISU Action Plan in response to FY17 audit:
- R. Gess shared a document that listed the actions the auditors recommended GISU take. He has resolved several of the findings already. The AOE agrees with the GISU's action plan. The board discussed the state transition to the new chart of accounts.
- 9. Update on FY18 audit: R. Gess shared that his office plans to have the FY18 GISU budget audit documents to the auditors by Jan. 11.
- 10. Set tuition rate: M. Clark clarified that the state sets a maximum allowable tuition rate, but South Hero may set its own tuition rate. R. Gess shared calculations for a projected K-6 tuition of \$14,341; and a projected 7th-8th tuition of \$16,492. The rates must be submitted to the state by Jan. 15. The superintendent noted that if the board charges more than 3% of what it costs to educate a student, the town must reimburse that difference and likewise if it undercharges by more than 3% of what it costs to educate a student, then it can collect that difference. So, the tuition rate needs to fall in that 3% range of the projection for the state's allowable tuition rate. B. Chutter asked what the comparable tuition rates were for surrounding districts. M. Clark said that information is available on the AOE site.
- D. Cain made a motion to set Folsom's tuition rate for the 2019-2020 school year at \$14,341 for K-6 and \$16,492 for 7-8th. B. Chutter seconded the motion. Passed on a voice vote.
- S. McKelvie said the school is in the process of reaching out to Grand Isle to determine the number of students who might be interested in attending Folsom in 2019-20.

Closure

12. Setting the next agenda

For Jan. 17, 2019

- Approve the budget and warn it
- S. McKelvie and Megan Grube to present on the school schedule

For Feb. 7, 2019

-Town meeting preparation. M. Clark said he is checking on the deadline for information to be submitted for the town report.

13. Adjourn
The board adjourned at 8:05 PM on a voice vote. B. Chutter made a motion to adjourn. T. Maxhan seconded the motion.

FOLSOM EDUCATION & COMMUNITY CENTER



Honoring Families & Community

Every Person, Every Interaction, Every Day http://www.gisu.org/folsom www.Facebook.com/FolsomECC

Principal Phone 802.372.6600

Susan McKelvie Fax 802.372.5188

75 South St. South Hero, VT 05486

January 17, 2019

- Attached please find the draft of my Annual Principal's Report for the Town Report.
 Please feel free to provide any feedback if there is additional information you would want me to share.
- We are very grateful to the Exxon Mobil Corporation for their annual \$500 grants from the two stations in town (Jolly and Island Beverage) to support our math and/or science programs. Last year we used this donation to support the Science Fair and to purchase a variety of science materials. Thank you Exxon Mobil!
- The 5/6 students are about to embark on their Starbase adventure for this year. This experience is a biannual event that Folsom students have attended for many years. Students attend the Starbase facility for 4 days and the program concludes with a day here at school where students launch the rockets they have built. What a fantastic experience for our students! The only cost for this program is for transportation. For more details about this program, see STARBASE (starbasevt.org)
- It is time for our annual middle school ski program and the elementary ski program sponsored by South Hero Rec. Students will be hitting the slopes on February 6th, 12th and March 5th. Many thanks to the parent and community volunteers who make this possible! Let it snow!
- Rehearsals for the annual K-4 play are under way. Ms. Kauffeld and the students will be presenting The Wizard of Oz accompanied by a middle school pit band! Due to a variety of scheduling challenges, Ms. Kauffeld would like to request that the play be performed the evening of February 21st. This conflicts with a regular board meeting. Would the board be willing to reschedule or forgo that meeting?

South Hero School District Folsom Education and Community Center Annual Principal's Report

At Folsom Education and Community Center, we nurture the future. We believe that effectively educating the children of South Hero is a long-term investment in our community. We develop academically prepared, civic-minded and socially conscious students who are committed to making positive change in the world. Our students will be thinkers, creators and problem-solvers. We will teach them to persist toward goals, grow from challenge, and believe in their potential. We prepare students for our complex, diverse world.

Today's kindergarten students will be 86 years old in the year 2100. They will have lived through a century of change that we cannot even imagine. The skills they will need to live successful and meaningful lives, the skills they will need to learn to adapt to and embrace change, the skills they will need to be resilient and emotionally healthy during life's challenges, are all taught and nurtured through our work at Folsom. Their future is our future and the future of our children and grandchildren. They will be the change makers, tax payers, and world citizens who will navigate through the complex problems that lie ahead here in South Hero, in Vermont, nationally and globally. What an awesome responsibility we have to get it right!

I am pleased to report to you that the entire team at FECC is committed whole heartedly to this critical and challenging work. Together, every day, this team of highly skilled professionals engages our community's children in rigorous, creative, and engaging learning experiences to prepare them for whatever adventures lie ahead in their lives. On behalf of all of the staff and families who comprise the current Folsom learning community, we express our gratitude to you, our neighbors, for continuing to support this outstanding and highly effective local school.

The budget you are considering for the 2019-2020 school year includes the state-mandated educational costs of South Hero students from three-year-olds in preschool up through seniors in high school who attend a variety of high schools across the region. While my focus as a principal is strictly our K-8 local school, it is imperative to understand that the budget reflects costs beyond our control. For example, more than ½ of our budget is committed to high school tuition alone. Despite this, the bottom line for this year's budget is basically flat, coming in at a .9 increase, which is below required contractual cost of living increases or the rising costs of many unfunded federal and state mandates. Here at Folsom, we continue to address increasingly complex student learning and social/emotional needs within the budget parameters set by the school board. We are cost efficient and effective in meeting our students' needs.

Enrollment at Folsom continues to hold steady with generally 15-20 students per grade level. While we have steadily increased enrollment over the last 10 years, it appears that our numbers have generally leveled off (**INSERT ENROLLMENT DATA**). We are anticipating another kindergarten class of about 18 students for next year. There are no changes to our instructional

staff numbers. We continue to maintain better student to teacher ratios than either state averages or the GISU.

Further justifying the financial investment made by our community stakeholders, our academic achievement data continues to consistently meet expected learning outcomes. Federal mandates require that our instructional program is grounded in the Common Core State Standards, and we are held accountable for our efforts through the assessment system known as SBAC. Internally, we have many other forms of assessment that we use to monitor student growth and to adjust our instruction based on specific needs. In recent years, we have seen more and more students coming into kindergarten with significant academic or social/emotional learning needs. Our in-house data confirms that, over time, most of these students meet or exceed learning expectations with the high-quality instruction and support provided by our skilled professional staff. You can feel confident in knowing that your investment in the South Hero school system is paying off in the growth and success of our student learners.

A school is truly a reflection of the community it serves. This year, we continue to nurture powerful relationships with many local organizations, including: RiseVT, C.I.D.E.R., the South Hero Land Trust, South Hero REC, the South Hero Historical Society, the United Way Foster Grandparent Program, The Champlain Islands Mentorship Program and many individual community volunteers. We are grateful for their partnership in working with us to raise up the next generation of civic-minded citizens who will continue to advocate for and participate in the local community.

Supporting the education of our community's children is a long-term investment that will reward us with dividends far into the future. It requires a community to not only invest financially, but also to invest its trust in the educators who are committed to nurturing that future. It is both a responsibility and a privilege for us to carry out that work. On behalf of all of the staff here at Folsom ECC, thank you for your continued support of our local school.